May 13, 2024

The Honorable Joseph R. Biden President of the United States The White House 1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, D.C. 20500 The Honorable Alejandro N. Mayorkas Secretary of Homeland Security U.S. Department of Homeland Security 2707 Martin Luther King Jr. Avenue, SE Washington, D.C. 20528

Dear President Biden and Secretary Mayorkas,

The undersigned organizations write to urge the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) to use existing pathways to promote family unity and provide much-needed relief and stability to children in mixed-status immigrant families. 1.1 million undocumented immigrants are married to U.S. citizens and 5.2 million children–the vast majority of whom are U.S. citizens themselves–live in mixed-status families with at least one undocumented parent.¹ As organizations dedicated to the health and well-being of all infants, children, and youth, we believe it is critical to protect children from the threat of being separated from their parents due to deportation. We urge you to revise the United States Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) Policy Manual so that spouses of U.S. citizens who entered without inspection can apply for parole in place (PIP) and to create a family reunification program.

Parole in place (PIP) for U.S. citizen spouses

Undocumented spouses in the United States have been married to their partners for an average of 10 years, and have lived in the country for an average of 16 years, contributing to federal, state, and local revenues.² They are interwoven members of our communities and the American workforce. They are also parents and caretakers to children who rely on them to support their physical and emotional wellbeing.

Spouses of U.S. citizens who are physically present in the country without admission must overcome a number of sizable barriers to adjust their status – including relatively high entry bars and long wait times for provisional waivers.³ According to USCIS reported data, the median processing time for I-601A applications ballooned from 8.7 months in 2019 to 42.1 months in

¹ Randy Capps et al., "Unauthorized Immigrants in the United States, Stable Numbers, Changing Origins." Migration Policy Institute (December 16, 2020); American Families United Act: Priority Bill Spotlight, Fwd.US (Oct. 5, 2023), <u>https://www.fwd.us/news/american-families-united-act/</u>.

² American Families United Act: Priority Bill Spotlight, Fwd.US (Oct. 5, 2023), https://www.fwd.us/news/american-families-united-act/.

³ "Class Action Lawsuit Challenging USCIS Delay in Deciding Applications for Provisional Unlawful Presence Waivers," American Immigration Council,

https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/litigation/class-action-lawsuit-challenging-uscis-delay-deciding-applic ations-provisional-unlawful.

2024.⁴ In addition, the requirement for an applicant to leave the country during the adjustment of status process, even for a short period of time, results in emotional and economic hardship for the U.S. citizen spouse and children who remain in the United States. Unexpected processing delays at U.S. consulates or application issues that extend a trip abroad can be especially challenging in cases where a child has health conditions or special needs that require particular attention.⁵ As the Biden administration has recognized, our immigration system has long since needed to be modernized and improved.⁶ Although Congressional action is required for meaningful reform, there are steps that the administration can take immediately to provide swift relief to many families.

One such option, which was outlined in letters sent to the Biden administration by Congressmembers on November 16, 2023 and March 27, 2024, is to expand the process of parole in place to include spouses of U.S. citizens. Section 212(d)(5) of the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA) gives the DHS Secretary the authority to temporarily parole individuals on a case-by-case basis for "urgent humanitarian reasons or significant public benefit."⁷ This is an authority that has been exercised for spouses of military members since 2007.⁸ From 2013 to 2023, USCIS approved nearly 40,000 applications for military PIP.⁹

Expanding the use of parole in place would not only allow the Administration to grant immediate deportation relief, but would also allow applicants to apply for work authorization to provide economic stability for families. In addition, establishing a reunification program under the same authority could allow for a process to parole spouses of U.S. citizens who have been separated from their families for years – sometimes decades, due to three-year, ten-year, or lifetime bars – back into the United States on a case-by-case basis, potentially reunifying thousands of families who have been unjustly separated.¹⁰

The harms of parent-child separation

⁷ INA § 212(d)(5)(A), 8 U.S.C. § 1182(d)(5)(A).

⁴ "Historical National Median Processing Time (in Months) for All USCIS Offices for Select Forms By Fiscal Year," U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, <u>https://egov.uscis.gov/processing-times/historic-pt</u>.

⁵ "President Biden — Don't Break Our Hearts This Valentine's Day," American Families United, <u>https://www.americanfamiliesunited.org/valentines-day</u>.

⁶ "Fact Sheet: President Biden Sends Immigration Bill to Congress as Part of His Commitment to Modernize our Immigration System," The White House (January 20, 2021),

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/01/20/fact-sheet-president-biden-sends-immigr ation-bill-to-congress-as-part-of-his-commitment-to-modernize-our-immigration-system/.

⁸ November 16, 2023, Letter, Congresswomen Pramila Jayapal and Veronica Escobar to President Biden and Secretary Mayorkas,

https://jayapal.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Final-Protect-Spouses-of-US-Citizens.pdf. ⁹ Ibid.

¹⁰ Lynn Tramonte and Suma Setty, "Broken Hope: Deportation's Harms and The Road Home," Ohio Immigrant Alliance and Center for Law and Social Policy (2023),

https://www.clasp.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/2023_Broken-Hope-Deportation-and-the-Road-Home_Issue-Brief-1.pdf.

The removal of a loving parent or caregiver from a family with children must be avoided at all costs. Children need their parents and guardians every single day to provide essential care and emotional support. Research thoroughly documents the short and long-term negative impacts of parental separation on children's physical, developmental, emotional, and economic well-being.¹¹

Parent-child separation is an Adverse Childhood Event (ACE).

The loss of a parent, for any reason, is considered an Adverse Childhood Event (ACE). Experiencing ACEs in childhood is linked to serious health issues in adulthood – such as heart disease, cancer, and chronic lung disease.¹² Researchers have argued that exposure to immigration enforcement, including the threat of detention and deportation of a parent, are ACEs, due to the definitive body of evidence of its harms to children of immigrants.¹³ About 765,000 children of undocumented parents may have special needs, such as Type 1 diabetes and autism spectrum disorder, and may have higher ACEs than children without special needs, making them particularly vulnerable to the harms of parental separation and the threat of separation.¹⁴

The Threat of Parental Separation Disrupts Young Children's Development.

Having stable caretakers is a cornerstone of a healthy childhood, especially for young children and those with special needs.¹⁵ Children in mixed-status families, however, live with a constant sense of vulnerability that their parents could be taken away at any moment. This contributes to an overall worsened mental health state, negative self esteem, heightened anxiety, and high levels of stress that damage young children's developmental trajectory.¹⁶ Research has consistently

¹¹ Nicole Chávez, Suma Setty, Hannah Liu, and Wendy Cervantes, "Still at Risk: The Urgent Need to Address Immigration Enforcement's Harms to Children," CLASP (June 2023),

https://www.clasp.org/publications/report/brief/urgent-need-address-immigration-enforcement-harm-children/; Luis H. Zayas et al., "The Distress of Citizen-Children with Detained and Deported Parents." Journal of Child and Family Studies 24, no. 11 (November 1, 2015): 3213–23 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-015-0124-8.

¹² Vincent J. Felitti et al., "Relationship of Childhood Abuse and Household Dysfunction to Many of the Leading Causes of Death in Adults: The Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACE) Study," American Journal of Preventive Medicine 14, no.4 (1998): 245-258, <u>https://www.ajpmonline.org/article/S0749-3797(98)00017-8/fulltext</u>.

¹³ R. Gabriela Barajas-Gonzalez et al., "An ecological expansion of the adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) framework to include threat and deprivation associated with U.S. immigration policies and enforcement practices: An examination of the Latinx immigrant experience," Social Science & Medicine 282 (August 2021), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114126.

¹⁴ Lauren M. Cycyk and Lillian Durán, "Supporting Young Children With Disabilities and Their Families From Undocumented Immigrant Backgrounds: Recommendations for Program Leaders and Practitioners," Young Exceptional Children 23, no. 4 (2020): 212–24, <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1096250619864916</u>; Deborah Seok, David Murphey, and Fadumo M. Abdi, "Children with Special Health Care Needs Are More Likely to Have Adverse Childhood Experiences," Child Trends (December 10, 2019)

https://www.childtrends.org/blog/children-with-special-health-care-needs-are-more-likely-to-have-adverse-childhoo d-experiences.

¹⁵ "Parents and Caregivers Are Essential to Children's Healthy Development," American Psychological Association (June 2023), <u>https://www.apa.org/pi/families/resources/parents-caregivers</u>.

¹⁶ Zayas et al., 2015.

shown that hardship and distress in the early years can particularly compromise healthy development and growth in the short and long terms.¹⁷

The Threat of Caregiver Separation Blocks Opportunities for a Full Childhood.

The unrealized fears of deportation cast a cloud of uncertainty that collectively damages families' ability to live out their day to day lives, causing them to avoid accessing basic needs from medical care to social services.¹⁸ As a result, children become isolated from the larger community, miss out on child care and early education programs, and experience food insecurity due to their families forgoing the nutrition assistance for which they are eligible.¹⁹ The sense of isolation and a fear of law enforcement also puts families at higher risk of being victims of crime and exploited by unscrupulous landlords, forcing them to endure worse housing conditions, unfair lease terms, and unlawful evictions.²⁰ Housing instability causes disruptions in children's everyday lives, affecting their sense of security and impacting their educational outcomes.²¹

The Removal of a Caregiver Can Have Lasting Impacts On Their Children.

When a parent is detained or deported, children display high levels of emotional distress.²² Children are significantly more likely to experience mental health conditions such as depression

https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/publications/2018/03/2018_ourchildrensfears.pdf.

²² Zayas et al., 2015.

¹⁷ "Persistent Fear and Anxiety Can Affect Young Children's Learning and Development: Working Paper No. 9," National Scientific Council on the Developing Child (2010); "The Science of Early Childhood Development: Closing the Gap Between What We Know and What We Do," National Scientific Council on the Developing Child (2007); "From Neurons to Neighborhoods: The Science of Early Childhood Development," Jack P. Shonkoff and Deborah A. Phillips, eds., Committee on Integrating the Science of Early Childhood Development, National Research Council and Institute of Medicine (2000); Martin H. Teicher et al.,"The Neurobiological Consequences of Early Stress and Childhood Maltreatment," Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Review 27, no. 1-2 (2003): 33-44, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0149-7634(03)00007-1.

¹⁸ Qingwen Xu and Kalina Brabeck, "Service Utilization for Latino Children in Mixed-Status Families," Social Work Research 36, no. 3 (2012): 209–21, <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/42659834</u>; Carolyn Heinrich, Mónica Hernández, and Mason Shero, "Repercussions of a Raid: Health and Education Outcomes of Children Entangled in Immigration Enforcement," Journal of Policy Analysis and Management (December 2022), <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pam.22443</u>.

¹⁹ Wendy Cervantes, Rebecca Ullrich, and Hannah Matthews, "Our Children's Fear: Immigration Policy's Effects on Young Children," CLASP (March 2018),

²⁰ Heather Koball and Suma Setty, A Qualitative Study of the Social and Economic Needs of Low-Income Immigrants on Long Island, National Center for Children in Poverty (June 2019),

https://www.nccp.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/NCCP_Year-2-CARECEN_FINALfor-website-with-authors.pdf; Kriston Capps, "In California, Landlords Threaten Immigrant Tenants with Deportations," Bloomberg, April 5, 2017,

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-04-05/california-landlords-threaten-immigrant-tenants-with-deporta tions.

²¹ Laura Bellows, "Immigration Enforcement and Student Achievement in the Wake of Secure Communities," AERA Open 5, no. 4 (October 29, 2019), <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2332858419884891</u>; J. Jacob Kirksey and Carolyn Sattin-Bajaj, "Immigration Arrests and Educational Impacts: Linking ICE Arrests to Declines in Achievement, Attendance, and School Climate and Safety in California," AERA Open 7 (October 4, 2021),

https://doi.org/10.1177/23328584211039787; Thomas S. Dee and Mark Murphy, "Vanished Classmates: The Effects of Local Immigration Enforcement on School Enrollment," American Educational Research Journal 57, no. 2 (April 2020): 694-727, https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831219860816.

and anxiety, as well as display signs of aggression and other behavioral issues.²³ These emotional impacts may even have life or death implications; one study linked the detention and deportation of a family member with increased alcohol use, problem behaviors, and suicidal ideation among Latinx adolescents.²⁴ These behaviors are associated with a number of health and wellness complications and risks in adulthood.²⁵

Their fears around deportation threatens all childrens' future academic achievement and careers. Their anxiety contributes to decreases in school performance – in part due to increases in chronic absenteeism and drop-out rates, but also due to toxic stress, in particular when that person is the primary breadwinner.²⁶ One study found that deportation could lead a household income to drop by nearly 50 percent.²⁷Additionally, when a caregiver is removed from the household, household income is reduced. Older children may have to drop out of school to work and contribute to household income and/or have to become de-facto parents to younger siblings. They end up experiencing delays in or becoming fully disjointed from their own educational and career ambitions.²⁸

The Expansion of PIP Would Afford Children Opportunities to Thrive.

Every child deserves to live in dignity, free from fear, and have their needs met. The potential benefits of expanding PIP are exponential. Children with parents already in the U.S. who are potential beneficiaries of such an expansion would have the threat of separation removed and children who have been waiting to reunify with a parent abroad would have the benefit of an additional caregiver. As parent and caregiver instability is related to poor outcomes among children, it is also established that stable caregivers can be a protective factor. One study showed decreased rates of mental health issues among children of undocumented mothers after their mothers secured DACA.²⁹ Stability in caregiver relationships contributes to the healthy social and physical development of young children and has long-term implications for their economic

https://cmsny.org/publications/mass-deportations-impoverish-us-families-create-immense-costs/.

²³ Brian Allen, Erica M. Cisneros, and Alexandra Tellez, "The Children Left Behind: The Impact of Parental Deportation on Mental Health," Journal of Child and Family Studies 24: 386–392 (2015), https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-013-9848-5.

²⁴ Kathleen M. Roche, et al., Association of Family Member Detention or Deportation With Latino or Latina Adolescents' Later Risks of Suicidal Ideation, Alcohol Use, and Externalizing Problems, JAMA Pediatrics 174, no.5: 478-486 (2020), doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2020.0014.

 ²⁵ Ann S. Masten et al., "Developmental cascades: linking academic achievement and externalizing and internalizing symptoms over 20 years," *Developmental Psychology* 41, no.5: 733-746 (2005), doi:10.1037/0012-1649.41.5.733.
²⁶ Robert Warren and Donald Kerwin, "Mass Deportations Would Impoverish US Families and Create Immense Social Costs," Center for Migration Studies (2017),

²⁷ Bellows 2019; Kirksey and Sattin-Bajaj 2021; Dee and Murphy 2020.

²⁸ Wendy Cervantes, Rebecca Ullrich, and Vanessa Meraz, "The Day That ICE Came: How Worksite Raids Are Once Again Harming Children and Families," Center for Law and Social Policy (July 2020), <u>https://www.clasp.org/publications/report/brief/day-ice-camehow-worksite-raids-are-once-again-harming-children-and/</u>.

²⁹ Jens Hainmueller et al., "Protecting Unauthorized Immigrant Mothers Improves Their Children's Mental Health," Science 357, no. 6355 (Aug 2017): 1041-1044, DOI: 10.1126/science.aan5893.

and social-emotional wellbeing in adulthood.³⁰ Moreover, research has found that granting legal status to parents is beneficial to their children's immediate and long-term well-being, including their social mobility.³¹ Providing parents legal status and access to work permits can significantly improve their entire family's health and economic security by enabling parents to secure jobs with higher wages and critical employer-based benefits, such as health insurance. For example, one study found that providing undocumented parents with work permits has the potential to lift a quarter of a million children out of poverty.³²

Conclusion

It is critical for this nation's wellbeing for policymakers to do everything in their power to support children's development into thriving adults. As the Administration once expressed, our country is "safer, stronger, and more prosperous with a fair and orderly immigration system that welcomes immigrants, keeps families together, allows people across the country...to more fully contribute to our country."³³ The expansion of PIP – an existing lever available to DHS – would be aligned with the stated goals of the administration. Providing additional pathways to status, even if limited, would help decrease administrative burdens, promote family unity, and change the trajectory of children's lives. It would also give people the opportunity to apply for work authorization, helping bridge our country's labor shortage gap while increasing their own family's economic security. Additionally, creating a family reunification program that allows spouses of U.S. citizens to reunify with families in the United States would alleviate suffering and put families on a path to healing, and as evidence clearly shows: healthy families lead to healthy communities.

Should you have questions or wish to discuss this matter further, please contact Wendy Cervantes, Director of Immigration and Immigrant Families at the Center for Law and Social Policy, at wcervantes@clasp.org. We thank you for your time and consideration.

³⁰ "Violence Prevention: The Evidence. Preventing violence through the development of safe, stable, and nurturing relationships between children and their parents and caregivers," World Health Organization and Centre for Public Health (2009), <u>https://iris.who.int/bitstream/handle/10665/44088/9789241597821_eng.pdf</u>; Michael Ungar, "The Importance of Parents and Other Caregivers to the Resilience of High-risk Adolescents," Family Process 43, no.1, 23–41 (2004), doi:10.1111/j.1545-5300.2004.04301004.x; Thomas G. Power, "Stress and Coping in Childhood: The

https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-1-4615-0091-9_7.

³¹ Lisa A. Keister, Jody Agius Vallejo, and E. Paige Borelli, "Mexican American Mobility: An Exploration of Wealth Accumulation Trajectories," Stanford Center on Poverty and Inequality (April 2013),

https://inequality.stanford.edu/sites/default/files/media/_media/working_papers/keister_agius-vallejo_borelli_mexica_n-americanmobility.pdf.

³³ The White House. 2021. "The Biden-Harris Administration Immediate Priorities," <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/priorities/</u>.

Parents' Role," Parenting: Science and Practice 4, no.4: 271-317 (2004),

https://hd.wsu.edu/documents/2016/05/power-review-article.pdf/; A. Rae Simpson and Jolene L. Roehlkepartain, "Asset building in parenting practices and family life," in *Developmental Assets and Asset-Building Communities: Implications for Research, Policy, and Practice*, Richard M. Lerner and Peter L. Benson, eds. (New York, NY: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, 2003), 157–193,

³² "Pathway to Citizenship State Fact Sheets," Children Thrive Action Network (2021), <u>https://childrenthriveaction.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/National.pdf</u>.

Signed,

American Federation of Teachers Ayuda (DMV) Center for Law and Social Policy Center for the Study of Social Policy Centro Hispano de East Tennessee CHILDREN AT RISK (TX) Children's Defense Fund Children's HealthWatch Corridor Community Action Network (IA) El Pueblo Unido of Atlantic City (NJ) First Focus on Children Futures Without Violence IAJE (MS) ImmSchools MomsRising National Education Association **Prevention Institute** Sunrise Counseling Services, LLC (NJ) The Children's Partnership (CA) United Parent Leaders Action Network (UPLAN) Voices for Utah Children Women's Refugee Commission Young Center for Immigrant Children's Rights ZERO TO THREE

U.S. Department of Homeland Security U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services *Office of the Director (MS 2000)* Camp Springs, MD 20588-0009



June 28, 2024

Wendy Cervantes Director of Immigration and Immigrant Families The Center for Law and Social Policy wcervantes@clasp.org

Dear Ms. Cervantes:

Thank you for your May 13, 2024 letter to the U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS). I am responding on behalf of the Department.

In your letter, you urge the Administration to create a policy to allow undocumented noncitizens married to U.S. citizens who are present in the United States to seek parole in place, if doing so would be warranted for urgent humanitarian reasons or significant public benefit. As you know, under section 212(d)(5)(A) of the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA), 8 U.S.C. 1182(d)(5)(A), the Secretary of Homeland Security can, at his discretion, parole into the United States temporarily under such conditions as he may prescribe on a case-by-case basis for urgent humanitarian reasons or significant public benefit, any noncitizen applying for admission to the United States. Parole may be granted to noncitizens who are already present in the United States without admission; this is called parole in place.

On June 18, 2024, President Biden announced a new parole in place process to help certain noncitizen spouses and children keep their families together. Those who are approved after DHS's case-by-case assessment of their application will be afforded a three-year period to apply for permanent residency. They will be allowed to remain with their families in the United States and be eligible for work authorization for up to three years. At the conclusion of the parole period, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) anticipates that these individuals will have either a pending adjustment application or final adjustment adjudication completed. In order to be eligible, noncitizens must – as of June 17, 2024 – have resided in the United States for 10 or more years and be legally married to a U.S. citizen, pass background checks, and satisfy all other applicable legal requirements. According to DHS estimates, this action will protect approximately half a million spouses of U.S. citizens, and approximately 50,000 noncitizen children under the age of 21 whose parent is married to a U.S. citizen. Additional information on the application process, required fee, and other key information will be detailed in a forthcoming Federal Register Notice. USCIS will also continue to provide updates about this process at https://www.uscis.gov/keepingfamiliestogether.

Wendy Cervantes Page 2

You also highlighted the concern over processing times for provisional unlawful presence waivers. USCIS has shifted adjudication of the Form I-601A, Application for Provisional Unlawful Presence Waiver, exclusively to the Humanitarian, Adjustment, Removing Conditions and Travel Documents (HART) Service Center where specially trained officers focus on humanitarian benefits like Form I-601A. The HART Service Center was stood up last year and USCIS has focused considerable resources to filling the 481 positions within HART so that it can take on this critical work quickly. This entailed reassigning experienced officers to the HART workload while undergoing a significant recruitment, hiring, and training effort to meet a year one benchmark of being 85 percent staffed, which was accomplished. Experienced officers also assisted in training and mentoring new staff while completing cases that impact some of the most vulnerable populations seeking benefits from USCIS. In particular, USCIS committed to significantly increasing the number of officers devoted to working the Form I-601A. While USCIS is still in the process of fully staffing the HART Service Center, we are already making a positive impact in improving Form I-601A processing. For instance, USCIS has already completed more Form I-601A adjudications in the first quarter of Fiscal Year (FY) 2024 (13,208) than all of FY 2023 (12,208) and will continue to build upon this progress through the remainder of FY 2024.

I understand you recently met with two members of our senior staff including Eva Millona, Chief, Office of Citizenship, Partnership, and Engagement, and Emilie Hyams, Senior Counselor and Strategic Policy Advisor. Thank you to you and your team and members of the United Parent Leaders Action Network, for sharing information about your concerns related to mixed-status families. USCIS is committed to meeting with stakeholders to understand the challenges immigrant families are experiencing.

Thank you again for your letter and interest in this important issue. Please share this response with the other organizations that cosigned your letter. Should you require any additional assistance, please do not hesitate to contact me.

In M. Judo

Ur M. Jaddou Director